HOUSING MANAGEMENT FORUM








Meeting: 29th November, 2012
at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Hamilton (Chairman), Irwin, Johnston, Murray, Pointer and Richardson.
Tenant Representatives:- Mrs P. Charnley, Mr M. Burton, Mr W. McEwan, Mrs C. McFadyen, Mr A. McIntosh and Mr W. Ward.
13 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 14th June, 2012 were taken as read and confirmed.
14 – Apologies for Absence/Changes in Membership
Apologies for absence were submitted from Councillor Williams and Mr N. Hird and Mrs K. Warne.
15 – Cumbria Choice: Choice-Based Lettings Scheme - Update

The Housing Manager submitted a report providing Members with an update on the progress of the review of the Cumbria-wide Choice Based Lettings (CBL) Policy.

It was noted that the Cumbria Choice County-wide Choice Based Lettings Scheme had been in operation since April 2011.  The partnership had agreed a full review would take place of the CBL policy within the first 12 months of implementation.

The Project Board had commissioned Housing Quality Network (HQN) Equality and Diversity consultant Chris Root to carry out a detailed equality impact assessment of the Cumbria-wide CBL Policy which had involved:-
· A review of the existing CBL Equality Impact Assessment;

· A development of a small survey for stakeholder groups;

· A development of a small survey of a sample group of CBL users;

· A telephone survey of a small sample group of users who had never made a bid on Cumbria Choice but remained on the CBL waiting list;

· Analysis of all surveys with outcomes reported to the Project Board to feed into and form an integral part of the policy review; and

· A new reviewed Equality Impact Assessment (EIA) of the CBL Policy.

The Project Board had organised a Policy Review Day which took place on 23rd February, 2012 and had been attended by all partners and representatives from the Tenants’ Panel.  The work carried out by HQN had been fed into the review to ensure any amendments reflected issues identified and to ensure the policy had taken due regard to accessibility for all groups.

The draft review policy had been out to a four-week public consultation which had closed on 12th October, 2012.  During that period letters had been sent out to all Stakeholders advising them on how to access the online consultation.  An overview of the consultation had also provided to the Tenant Participation Compact Working Party on 18th September, 2012.  The proposed changes had been highlighted in a summary on the Cumbria Choice and the Housing Services Websites.

Members had been requested to agree the final draft of the review of the Allocation Policy which formed the operating basis for Cumbria Choice, a copy of which had been placed in the Members’ Room and was also available to view online on the Housing Service’s Homepage.  A summary of the changes to bands in the Choice Based Allocations Policy had been noted as follows:-

	Band A – Urgent housing need 
	No change to criteria for this Band. A few changes will be made to how the criteria are assessed. 

	Band B – High Need for housing 
	2 additional criteria will be added to the Band B on cumulative preference grounds. If the customer is:-
· An existing social tenant who is under occupying the accommodation;
or 
· An existing social tenant who is suffering financial hardship as a result of housing benefit changes under Welfare Reform;
and also has another qualifying need from Band C they will be awarded Band B.
A few changes will be made to how the criteria are assessed. 

	Band C – Medium need for housing 
	2 additional criteria will be added to the Band C:-
1. Customers who are not currently in social housing who are suffering housing related hardship as a result where rehousing would alleviate the situation; and
2. Existing social housing tenants who suffer financial hardship as a result of housing benefit changes under welfare reform.
The following criterion will be removed from Band C:-
1. Customers who share facilities with other households who are not members of their household / family.
A few changes will be made to how the criteria are assessed. 



	Band D – Low need for housing 
	No change 

	Band E – Reduced priority 
	No change 


Other changes 
Numbers of rooms required by a household and overcrowding are currently based on a requirement that two children of the same sex share a room until they are 21. It is proposed to reduce this to 16. 

In addition to these changes some alterations will also be made to clarify the existing policy and to allow the partners to make lettings which take account of housing benefit changes which are being made by the Government in its Welfare Reform programme. 
RECOMMENDED:- (i) To note the information contained in the report; and

(ii) To agree the final draft of the review of the Allocation Policy which formed the operating basis for Cumbria Choice.

16 – 9-12 Pennine Gardens, Barrow-in-Furness
The Housing Manager submitted a report requesting Members to consider what action should be taken with regards to a block of four flats, 9-12 Gardens, Barrow-in-Furness which were subsiding due to on-going settlement which had resulted in damage to the fabric of the flats and would involve significant costs to resolve.
The block in question formed the end part of a terrace of 12 flats constructed around 1970.  Built on two floors with two one bed flats on each floor they were served by an open corridor and staircase.  Three properties were currently tenanted and the fourth was leasehold.  

It was noted that whilst there was clear evidence of movement in the four flats it did not extend to the remainder of the block.  
The Housing Service had been aware of the problem of settlement in these four flats for a number of years which was evidenced by cracking in the fabric of the building and sloping floors to differing levels inside the flats.  More recently, Structural Engineers, M & P Gadsden, had assessed the extent of the movement and the options for rectifying the problem.  It was noted that they had advised that, “unfortunately due to specific site conditions in the sub-grade material and the presence of simple strip foundations of variable quality, flats 9-12 had undergone severe settlement due to foundation failure.  This had resulted in damage to the exterior and interior fabric of the building.  On-going repairs had been undertaken over a long period of time but, there was evidence to suggest that the on-going movement had not ceased”.

The Housing Manager had reported that the Structural Engineers had concluded their investigations and advised that damage could potentially reach a point where the structure would become unsafe. 

Options available were noted as follows:-
Option 1 
Pile and needle beam scheme to underpin the existing structure -estimated cost £114k.  This scheme would involve the removal of the ground floor slab with internal piling works.  Upon completion, the building would be technically safe from major further settlement, but would not correct the sloping floors.

Option 2 
Demolish and re-build using a mini pile scheme – estimated cost £225k.  This scheme would result in the construction of new property, and would require piled foundations.

Option 3 
Demolish – estimated cost £45k.  This was the simplest solution but entailed the loss of four residential units.
It was noted that the properties would have to be vacated for all the options resulting in loss of rent for the three tenanted flats and for the fourth leaseholder as the Council would need to provide alternative accommodation without charge.  The loss varied according to the option chosen and it was noted that the Council would have to meet the residents’ reasonable costs of relocation. 

Relocation costs would be similar for all options with the additional cost of buying back the leasehold property in Option 3.  With regards Option 3, this would appear to be the cheapest option but would leave the Council in the position that it had debt attributable to those properties and would lose their rental income.
The outline costs for each of the options had been presented as follows:-
	OUTLINE COSTS PENNINE GARDENS
	Factor
	REPAIR
	DEMOLISH & REBUILD
	DEMOLISH

	Build Costs
	
	£114,000
	£225,000
	£45,000

	Buy Back (market value)
	1
	
	
	£50,000

	Mortgage debt
	£13,341
	
	
	£40,023

	Rent Loss - Demolition 
	£65
	
	
	£456,901

	Rent Loss Repair (weeks)
	16
	£4,144
	
	

	Rent Loss Rebuild (weeks)
	32
	
	£8,288
	

	Disturbance
	0
	
	
	

	Moving costs
	1,000
	£8,000
	
	£4,000

	TOTAL
	
	£126,144 
	£233,288
	£595,924


It was noted that the Council’s block insurance policy excluded subsidence caused by ‘settlement or movement of made up ground’ and the cost of work would therefore have to be met from Housing Revenue Account resources.  It was the responsibility of the Council to insure the building therefore any contribution could not be requested from the Leaseholder.
In respect of consultations with residents, it was noted that the three Tenants wished to remain on the Griffin estate and would be prepared to relocate on either a temporary or permanent basis.  The Leaseholder was also in agreement with the option of moving on a temporary basis but has had also said indicated that she would consider selling the flat back to the Council. 
It was noted that the delivery of the preferred Option would be subject to competitive tendering in accordance with Council Procedures.  The Council did not have the resource in-house to project manage the delivery and the Housing Manager therefore recommended that M&P Gadsden be appointed to manage and deliver the scheme on the Council’s behalf for an agreed fee of 2.5% for project management and 1% for the CDM requirements. 
It was also noted that the adjoining flats would experience some disturbance whilst work was being undertaken and a risk assessment would need to be completed for each of the options to decide whether additional measures would be required.

RECOMMENDED:- (i) To agree Option 1 to repair at an estimated cost of £114k with the cost being met from the Housing Revenue Account Reserves;

(ii) To agree the temporary re-housing of the residents of the four properties and meet the cost of rent loss and residents’ removal costs from the Housing Revenue Account Reserves; 

(iii) To appoint M & P Gadsden to project manage the appointment of a suitably qualified Contractor through to completion; and

(iv) To agree not to buy back the single leasehold property.
17 – Welfare Reform Action Plan – Progress
The Housing Manager submitted a report to update the Forum on progress made to inform and discuss with Tenants the implications of Welfare Reform and to mitigate the risks to the Housing Revenue Account.

It was noted that on 14th June, 2012 the Forum had agreed a six-point Action Plan in preparation for the Welfare Reform changes and Officers had been progressing the Plan.  A copy of the full Action Plan had been appended to the report and the following was information on the progress made to date.
Action 3:  (Identifying the extent of under-occupation)

The sum of possible rent shortfall (based on 2012/13 rents) was as follows:- 

	Property Size
	Rent – possible shortfall (48 weeks)

	2
	£56,751.84

	3
	£201,551.04

	4
	£35,171.52

	Total
	£293,474.40


It was noted that the figures in the table above were the worst case scenario and had been calculated based on Tenants who were under-occupying by one bedroom in two-bedroomed properties and by two bedrooms in three or more bedroomed properties.
The number of Tenants potentially under-occupying was as follows:-
	Property Size
	Number of Tenants

	2
	114

	3
	198

	4
	32

	Total
	344


All Tenants identified had now been written to and asked to contact the Service.  The response from Tenants who had been in contact was as follows:-
· 14 were not under-occupying;

· 64 were under-occupying;

· 49 would make payment;

· 15 would like to move.


Total 78 (22.6% response).

As a general comment, from those Tenants who did get in contact, it would appear many were already aware of the changes being introduced.  The Housing Manager advised that the service would be following up by telephone, where possible, or visits to Tenants who had not responded, initially looking to identify Tenants who were already in arrears.

Action 4: (Making best use of stock)

In considering changes to the Choice Based Lettings System, regard had been given to the Welfare Reform proposals.  It was noted that Officers had also continued to promote the Homeswapper service and the Council had also recently agreed an Incentive Scheme to help Tenants downsize which would be rolled out shortly. 

Action 5: (Benefits Liaison)

293 households had been identified with a non-dependent, of which 79 attracted non-dependent deduction.  Action would be taken to alert families of whether they may be responsible for changes to their benefits due to non-dependent deductions. 

Action 6: (Communication Plan)

Changes to Welfare Reform would continue to be included in Housing Matters.  At present this was concentrating on under-occupation but would be extended to cover Universal Credit as more detail becomes available.

The Housing Manager advised that the above information largely focused on how the Housing Service could help existing Tenants.  However, the Welfare Reform agenda may have further implications.  For example, some properties had service charges which were currently Housing Benefit rebatable.  The introduction of Universal Credit may leave a shortfall between their benefit level and the Council’s charges.  In addition, the Housing Service operated two specific services which needed to be reviewed, namely: furnished tenancies and the provision of dispersed accommodation to meet the Council’s duties under the Homeless Persons Legislation which may be similarly impacted. 

RECOMMENDED:- (i) To note the information contained in the report; and

(ii) To agree a review of furnished tenancies and charges for dispersed accommodation.

18 – United Utilities Reward Offer
Referring to Minute No. 10 of the meeting held on 14th June, 2012 the Business Support Manager submitted a report with further information concerning the introduction of a Water Charge Collection Scheme proposed by United Utilities.

The proposal was that the Council would collect United Utilities water charges from Tenants in return for a fee.  The target date for commencement was 1st April, 2013. 

The Business Support Manager advised that against the background where the various welfare reforms would reduce benefit entitlements and Universal Credit and Direct Payments would challenge those Tenants who had no experience of paying rent or service charges, the Council needed to be in a position of readiness where it could help Tenants to budget and set up bank accounts (or alternative pay arrangements) if the Council were to continue collecting the same levels of rent and service charge payments. 

The United Utilities offer provided both the funding to support a financial inclusion role and the savings on water charges to help offset some of those benefit reductions for Tenants.

The benefits to the Housing Revenue Account were as follows:- 

· Funded full time role for 12 months of £30k;

· Between £84k -£119k income dependent on collection rates; and

· Potential to raise the level of Direct Debit payers from 10% to the 30% achieved by United Utilities.

The risk was that the rates would be collected at a lower rate than forecasted however, the HRA could provide for that debt.

The potential savings for Tenants was £280k and benefits were as follows:-
· Housing Officer helping Tenants with water charge assessments/meter installations and setting up pay arrangements;
· The 900 single occupant flats could save up to £180 per annum each;

· £10 discount for every customer;

· £5 discount incentive for Direct Debit Payers (currently 791);

· First step for each of the blocks of flats to have bulk meters installed which would save the individual £120 standing charge (all block Tenants would need to agree to this at a future date);

· Payment of rent and water charges in a single transaction; and

· Ability to pay more flexibly with the Council than United Utilities using all existing Council payment methods and the facility to spread payments over the year by paying weekly or monthly.

Following discussion with the Tenant Participation Compact Working Party, it was considered that consultation should be on the basis of a majority vote of those who respond.  Officers would suggest, however, having taken advice, that Tenants be asked to respond if they do not wish the Housing Service to participate.  If the majority say ‘No’, it was suggested that the scheme should not be progressed at that time.
It was noted that legal advice had been sought to determine whether or not the Council would need to vary the tenancy conditions to make the payment of water charges a condition of the tenancy as with the rent and other charges.  It was also noted that arrears owed to United Utilities prior to April 2013 would remain payable to them by separate agreement.
The forecast for the first five years had been presented in detail within the report.  In summary, for year one, the Council would receive a charging schedule for each of its Tenants after their individual discounts had been deducted at the start of the year of £835,035.  The Council would pay United Utilities a total of £681,800, payable in quarterely instalments.  The balance of £153,235 would be retained by the Council to cover void loss and arrears.  The term of the contract was five years with the ability to terminate on either side with six months notice at year end.
It was noted that the following actions had already been taken:-

· A mapping exercise which provided the profile for the commercial terms;

· Initial consultation with the Tenant Compact Working Party where it was agreed to carry the proposal forward to Tenants on a majority vote and where nil returns would not be counted;

· Newsletter to all Tenants explaining the proposal with Q & A’s;

· Ballot form with pre-paid envelope hand delivered to be returned by 5th January; and

· The legal agreement had been properly reviewed and as a result the Contract was back with United Utilities to make amendments. 

It was noted that further actions to be taken included awaiting the outcome of the consultation; and awaiting advice on the issue of changes to Tenancy Agreements.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend adoption of the scheme, subject to consultation with Tenants.

19 – 2 Clive Street, Barrow-in-Furness
The Housing Manager submitted a report in respect of a miscellaneous end of terrace house located in Hindpool at 2 Clive Street, Barrow-in-Furness.  Whilst the property had benefitted from planned works such as central heating, kitchen and bathroom upgrades over recent years it presently suffered from a number of structural problems which required significant investment.
A recent dilapidation report had recommended the following improvements:-
· Install a new damp proof course to all lower ground floor walls;

· Pebble dashing to the external envelope of the building;

· Renewal of internal ground floor timbers; and

· Repairs to the chimney stack and roof.

The work was expected to cost approximately £20,000 and would take in the region of six to eight weeks to complete.  The occupants would need to be relocated during that period.

Initial discussions had taken place with the occupants regarding long term relocation to an alternative property.  This proposal would allow alternative solutions such as the disposal to be considered.  With Members’ agreement the Housing Manager suggested that the Council continued to explore this option and report any options arising from a potential change of tenancy as they arise.

RECOMMENDED:- (i) To agree to invest approximately £20,000 from the Housing Revenue Account resources to remedy the structural problems identified in the report; and
(ii) To agree that the Housing Manager would explore the option to relocate the occupants to an alternative property.

20 – Performance Information Report
The Housing Manager submitted information relating to a selection of Local and National Performance Indicators and Best Value Performance Indicators.  The information is attached at Appendix A to these Minutes.

RESOLVED:- To note the Performance Information report.

21 – Planned Maintenance Programme 2012/13
The Housing Manager reported information relating to the Planned Maintenance Programme for 2012/13.  The information is attached at Appendix B to these Minutes.

RESOLVED:- To note the information.

The meeting closed at 2.32 p.m.


































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































